
Susquehanna Area Regional Airport Authority

Meeting Minutes

June 28, 2017
A meeting of the Susquehanna Area Regional Airport Authority was called to order by Mr. Libhart, Chairman, at 8:00 a.m., on Wednesday, June 28, 2017, at the Harrisburg International Airport. 

Roll call was taken with the following members, constituting a quorum, present:


            Sandi Loy Bell
*Ryan Grigsby

Stephen Libhart



Keith Chase

James Gross


Ryan Maxwell

Bennett Chotiner
James Helsel


Keith Rodgers
Don Geistwhite
William Leonard

Carolyn Van Newkirk


*Mr. Grigsby was not present when Roll Call was taken.
               
     
Also attending were:  Timothy Edwards (Executive Director), Marshall Stevens (Deputy Executive Director), Michael Winfield (Rhoads & Sinon),  Angela McGowan (Rhoads & Sinon), David Spaulding (Deputy Director, Engineering & Planning), Belinda Svirbely (Deputy Director, Operations, Security & Public Safety), Scott Miller (Deputy Director, Advertising & Public Relations), Kevin Bryner (Deputy Director of IT), and Camille Springer (Executive Assistant).
Public Comments:  
Carl Adkins, Skyport Aviation:  Mr. Adkins expressed appreciation for the Community Day at Capital City Airport.  He said it was a great event and he enjoyed being a part of it.  
Consent Calendar:
Mr. Libhart said there are six items on the Consent Calendar, non-controversial items usually costing less than $10,000:

1. Minutes of the May 31, 2017 Board meeting

2. Hostetler/Duncan Lease Amendment
3. Hudson Group Third Amendment to Concession Lease

4. Repair Passenger Boarding Bridges

5. FIDS Replacement

6. 4-B’s K-9 Detection Svc, LLC

Motion:  A motion was made by Mr. Geistwhite that the Board approve the Consent Calendar items.  The motion was seconded by Mr. Leonard and unanimously approved. Mr. Grigsby was not present when this vote was taken.
Executive Committee:
a)
HIA Fire Department Collective Bargaining Agreement:  Mr. Edwards reported that negotiations began between the Authority and the HIA Fire Department in May, 2016.  This contract will be for a 5-year term effective November 1, 2016, through December 31, 2021.  In order to minimize turnover and improve retention for newer firefighters, a new starting wage of $17 per hour has been established, along with an advancement schedule to provide a clear, defined career ladder.  In addition, firefighters were previously guaranteed a 1% annual wage increase with the ability to earn up to another 1.5% based on performance. Under the new CBA, the 1% guarantee has been eliminated and firefighters will now earn wage increases based on annual performance reviews utilizing the range approved for non-union SARAA employees.  The new starting wages and performance reviews take effect as of January 1, 2017.  With respect to the 401A plan, firefighters now vest after five years of service, not one year as stated in the prior CBA. 
Motion:  A motion was made by Mr. Geistwhite that the Board authorize the Executive Director to approve the Memorandum of Understanding outlining the terms and conditions of the Collective Bargaining Agreement.  The motion was seconded by Mr. Rodgers and unanimously approved.
Airport Operations Committee:

a)
Schiavoni Hangar Lease Amendment:  Ms. Van Newkirk reported that this is to authorize the Executive Director to finalize negotiations and execute a new ground lease with Schiavoni Hangars LLC or related LLC to consolidate three existing leases. Currently, Mr. Schiavoni pays approximately $18,117 per year in base rent for the three parcels.  Under the new agreement, his total first-year base rent for these parcels will be $19,765.  Mr. Edwards said that the three leases will be combined into one single lease with a term of 20 years from commencement plus one 5-year option.  The Airport Authority will take ownership of all buildings at the end of the term.  Rent will be $0.48 /square foot at commencement, then incremented by CPI annually.  There will be additional rent of 3.5% of gross revenues from his leasing of the hangar.    
Motion:  A motion was made by Mr. Geistwhite that the Board authorize the Executive Director or, in his absence, the Deputy Executive Director to finalize negotiations and execute a new ground lease with Schiavoni Hangars LLC or related entity to consolidate three existing leases.  The motion was seconded by Mr. Helsel and unanimously approved.  

b)  
Parking Management Agreement:   Ms. Van Newkirk reported that this is to authorize the Executive Director, or in his absence, the Deputy Executive Director to finalize negotiations and execute a new agreement with Republic Parking System, LLC for parking management and shuttle operation services at Harrisburg International Airport.  Funding for parking management services is included in the SARAA operation budget.  Mr. Edwards reported that in the spring of 2017, SARAA requested proposals for parking management services.  Seven companies responded, from which a short-list of three companies was developed.  Video interviews were conducted with each of the three firms. Based on the ranking of the qualifications, proposals and interviews, SARAA recommends the award of the contract to Republic Parking System LLC.  The proposed contract term is five years, with up to five additional one-year options.  SARAA is responsible for all direct expenses plus the management fee of $60,000 annually.  The current annual expense budget for parking, including management fee, is $2,249,670.  Mr. Edwards introduced Mr. Robert Linehart, Executive Vice President, and Mr. Don Barrett, Senior Vice President of Republic Parking System, Inc.  Mr. Linehart thanked the Board and Staff for this opportunity and looks forward to working together.  Mr. Leonard suggested that Republic Parking give the Board a periodic update.
Motion:  A motion was made by Mr. Helsel that the Board authorize the Executive Director or, in his absence, the Deputy Executive Director to finalize negotiations and execute a new agreement with Republic Parking System, LLC for parking management and shuttle operation services at Harrisburg International Airport.    The motion was seconded by Mr. Geistwhite and unanimously approved.      

c)
Uniform Services Agreement:  Ms. Van Newkirk reported that this is to approve the award of a contract to Cintas, Inc., York, Pennsylvania in an amount of $9,319.44 per year for the services of supplying and laundering uniforms for maintenance employees at HIA ad Capital City Airport.  This is a three-year agreement with a total contract cost of $27,958.32.  This contract is entirely paid by airport operating funds.  Mr. Edwards said that the current contract expires in August, 2017.
Motion:  A motion was made by Mr. Geistwhite that the Board approve the award of a contract to Cintas, Inc., York, Pennsylvania in an amount of  $9,319.44 per year for the services of supplying and laundering uniforms for maintenance employees at HIA and Capital City Airport, and to authorize the Executive Director or Deputy Executive Director to sign the contract. The motion was seconded by Mr. Gross and unanimously approved.  
d)
Avflight O&M Agreement & Lease Agreement:    Ms. Van Newkirk reported that this is to approve an Operations and Maintenance Agreement for Stormwater Management, Best Management Practices for the project to construct an office building and hangar at HIA, and approve a First Amendment to the lease with CRS Realty Harrisburg, L.L.C.  SARAA will be responsible for some legal costs associated with review and recording of the O&M Agreement.  Mr. Winfield said that for all new leases going forward, these provisions will be written in so that lease amendments are not necessary.  He said that this was an existing lease that was already in effect.
Motion:  A motion was made by Mr. Geistwhite that the Board approve an Operations and Maintenance (O&M) Agreement for Stormwater Management, Best Management Practices for the project to construct an office building and hangar at HIA, and approve a First Amendment to the lease with CRS Realty Harrisburg, L.L.C., and authorize the Executive Director or Deputy Executive Director to sign the lease Amendment, sign and record the O&M Agreement, and sign and related documents.  The motion was seconded by Mr. Chase and unanimously approved.  
Executive Director’s Report:

a)
Financials & Dashboard (through May, 2017):  Mr. Edwards reported that year-to-date Total Operating Revenues are 2.0% above budgeted projections.   Total year-to-date Operating Expenses are 5.5% below budgeted expectations.  Total Net Operating revenue was $5 million and the Total Income was $708,924.  The coverage ratio is at 1.53%, vs 1.34% last year, primarily resulting from the sale of the Woodmont property.  
b)
Project Update:  Mr. Edwards reported on the following.  
Rehab Runway, HIA:  Obstructions removal and restoration work at the Sunset Golf Course is nearing completion.  A substantial completion inspection will be held on Wednesday, June 28th.  Construction of the temporary taxiway has been completed.  A substantial completion inspection will be held on Thursday, June 29th.  The taxiway is needed in order to begin Phase 3 of the project.  Phase 3 will begin on Saturday evening, July 8th at 11:00 p.m.  During the overnight hours, the runway 13 threshold will be relocated and the runway shortened by 2,000 feet.  The runway will reopen at 6:00 a.m. on Sunday, July 9th.  The contractor will then have 27 days to complete rehabilitation work on this portion of the runway before the threshold is restored to its original location.  
GRA Runway:  Work is proceeding from the west end of the runway toward the east.  The runway remains closed.
Status of Private Development Projects:

AvFlight Office & Hangar:   The contractor is demolishing concrete and asphalt pavement that must be removed to make way for the new FBO Building.      
Select Transport Hangar:  ECI has installed underground utilities and has begun excavating for and placing concrete footers for the new hangar.  
Shaner Hotel Group:  The excavator has installed new underground electrical ductbank and communications conduits.  They are currently relocating storm drain line and raising the site to grade.     

c)
Enplanement Report:   Mr. Edwards reported that Total Passengers for May were down .2% and up 6.5% year-to-date.  HIA is pacing for 595,000 enplanements in 2017 which is up 1.6% vs. projections.  Departing Seat Capacity is up 2.6%, and Commercial Landed Weight is up 5.7%.  
Jumpstart Conference: Mr. Edwards and Mr. Miller attended the Jumpstart conference in Providence in June.  They met with Delta, United, Air Canada, Southwest, OneJet, Spirit and Southern Airways Express.  Delta is very satisfied with the Atlanta performance and may add another flight in the spring of 2018.  Air Canada added a third weekly flight to Toronto.   Southern Airways Express plans to come back in September with full service.  
Southern Airways Express:  Southern is still not serving HIA on any regular basis.  They plan to come back to full schedule beginning in September with all issues resolved.  Staff has conveyed disappointment with them and if September does not work out, they will be asked to leave the market.  
Community Day at Capital City Airport:   This event was very successful, with over 1,000 visitors.  
United Airlines:  United Airlines is doing a feature article on the Harrisburg region in the August 2017 inflight edition of the United Airlines Hemisphere’s magazine.
Radio & Digital Campaign:  A radio and digital campaign is currently underway focused on Allegiant service to Punta Gorda and Myrtle Beach, and the expanded Air Canada service to Toronto.
Letter:  Tim distributed to the Board members a letter that was submitted by the South Central Pennsylvania Republican Caucus in support of the Multimodal Transportation Fund grant application submitted to PennDOT by SARAA for the Airport Drive Rehabilitation and Reconstruction project at HIA.  The MTF grant request totals approximately $2 million and will be the final source of funding for the project.
Introduction:  Mr. Edwards introduced Ms. Angela McGowan with Rhoads & Sinon.
Board Member Comments:

Ms. Van Newkirk:  Ms. Van Newkirk reported that she attended the Air Race Classic.  This year it started in Frederick, Maryland and ended in Santa Fe, New Mexico.   There were 120 female pilots in 52 airplanes and everyone landed safely.  There were 17 collegiate teams, and 6 foreign countries were represented.  The winner was from New Zealand.
Mr. Chase:  Mr. Chase attended the Community Day at Capital City Airport and said that the airport staff was very helpful.

Mr. Geistwhite:  Mr. Geistwhite thanked staff for their efforts and also said he appreciated the refreshments.

Mr. Chotiner:  Mr. Chotiner commented that staff does a good job with relationships with the airlines.

Mr. Gross:  Mr. Gross said the schedule is in place for the 2018 budget.

Next Board Meeting:
Wednesday, July 26, 2017, 8:00 a.m. 
Harrisburg International Airport

Adjournment:

There being no further business to discuss, Mr. Libhart adjourned the meeting at 8:39 a.m. 

Respectfully submitted:

James H. Anderson, III
SARAA Secretary

Prepared by:  Camille Springer
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